Up Hatherley Parish Council: Minutes of a Parish Council Meeting, held at the Village Hall, Cold Pool Lane, Up Hatherley, on Tuesday 6th March 2018, at 7.30 pm.

902 Members Present

Chairman: A. Bamford; Cllr. P. Worsley, N. Holden, C. Mason, S. Bamford, D. Young, G. Cassell, J. Wells and R. Johnes  

Also in Attendance: Clerk Kathryn Oakey and 5 parishioners.  

903 Welcome

The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting.  He noted that this would be the last meeting of the current Council as elections would be held on the 3rd May after which the new larger parish council will come into existence.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Cassell and Cllr Mason, who will be standing down, for all their hard work and contribution to the life of the parish.
904 Apologies for absence 
Cllrs. R. Whyborn, D. Willcox, D. Banyard and S Fowler.
905 Declaration of Members’ Interests

None.
906 Submissions from Members of the Public

A parishioner asked what was happening following the highways working group meeting with the county council in respect of Coombe Glen.  Cllr Mason responded that the group confirmed that at that meeting the County representatives had said they would be writing to the parishioner concerned.  The Chairman confirmed that the parish council will keep raising the issue with the county council, however in the meantime it was suggested the parishioner get in touch with his local county councillor, Cllr Wheeler.  The county council have confirmed that they have done a site visit, and could not see any issue with the works, however it was unclear whether they had done this visit during the dry, in which case they would not see the pooling water.  The next meeting with the county council is arranged for the 9th April.
A parishioner asked whether a footpath survey had been carried out as requested at the last meeting, as many need repair and are difficult for the elderly to walk on.  It was confirmed that this was raised with the county council, however it was suggested that we take clear examples of issues to the county council, rather than vague areas.  Cllr Mason responded that Carnarvon Road and Long Mynd are on our list, and this will be raised again in April, in the meantime more specific examples are sought.
A parishioner asked if we could speak to Gloucestershire Highways about the signage on the current road works on Up Hatherley Way, as they are confusing.  Cllr Mason agreed to send an email.

A parishioner asked who had requested the cycle path as he believed it was a total waste of money and would have very little use.  The Chairman responded that this was not a priority for the parish council, although we had seen the plans to comment on, and had taken the opportunity to request further safety measures be included at the Poplars junction.  Cllr Mason will query how it got on to the priority list at the meeting in April.
907 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 2nd January 2018
The Chairman signed and initialled the pages.  The following matters arising were discussed:
Paragraph 875: The Redcliffe Homes application was rejected.
Paragraph 878:  The Chairman and Cllr Whyborn have met with Chris Chavaase from the borough council and a plan of action for the greens agreed.  A leaflet will be distributed to the residents, and works will start before the growing season.
Paragraph 892: The boundary review was now complete and the new areas, North 1 and North 2 will join the parish in May.
Paragraph 894: New shrubs on the Sunnyfield Lane/ Cold Pool Lane roundabout are awaited, however as it will be a sponsored roundabout they will be appropriate varieties.
Paragraph 896: Cllr Mason sent a query about a newe power supply on Fernleigh Green but nothing has been heard to date.
Paragraph 899: A dog bin has been located on Sunnyfield Lane, therefore before any requests for new bins are made we need to do an inventory of current bins.
908 Feedback from Strategy Working Group Meeting
A strategy working group took place on the 21st February, and feedback has been circulated.  The report from the meeting is as follows.

With annual income estimated to be £26,000 consideration was given as to how the money could best be used.  The following suggestions were made:

· It was agreed that £5,000 annually could be set aside as funding for individual or local group projects for which applications would be made direct to the Parish Council

· It was estimated that up to £15,000 might be available for annual capital projects, including safety aspects within the neighbourhood and it was also agreed the Village Hall working group would meet to discuss bringing the building up to date, specifically to consider roof repairs or replacement, and also possible redecoration and acquiring an audio system.

· A brief discussion was held about other schemes that might also be suitable for inclusion in a capital programme such as exercise equipment for local parks.  There was also talk of how a Five Year Expenditure Plan might be implemented, together with how we might help physically with the M & G sports field, which is still not operational.

· It was agreed that closer relationships with Greatfield Park and Lakeside primary schools could include financial aid where appropriate, with the pocket park and gardening competitions mentioned in this connection.

· The PC website was discussed at some length and it was agreed a suitable eye-catching logo should be sought.   Cllr Johnes put forward several suggestions, stressing the website needs to be updated on a regular basis.

There was debate about the “lost” green field section of the parish now in either Shurdington or Badgeworth.  The Council had already distributed a Parish Record to  residents on the M & G site and it was agreed that as it was so distant from Badgeworth itself that  the parish council would consider at the time of the next boundary review whether to campaign for this housing development to be absorbed into the parish, together with the former nature reserve on Chargrove Lane, which is now overgrown. 
It was also agreed we should establish exactly where the Shurdington and Badgeworth parish boundaries meet in or around the Chargrove Triangle, with the Chairman  volunteering to check the map.
It was agreed that bi-monthly full PC meetings would continue but with a need to do more preparation beforehand, thus avoiding too much business on the night.  In an attempt to elicit closer ties with the county council, it was agreed that Simon Wheeler be approached, particularly in connection with the Highways Dept., with a view to liaising with Chris Mason’s successor as our highways representative on the parish council.
It was agreed that closer links with Shurdington and Badgeworth PCs be sought in connection with future planning.  There was also debate about the recent proposed “super city”, a plan which might merge Gloucester and Cheltenham, following which the majority suggested we should oppose the idea and try to protect the green belt.
It was also agreed we would approach Shurdington PC to discuss a possible joint social evening to celebrate the successful protection of the Chargrove Triangle.

Working Group Reports 

909 Development Control   
PW’s report is shown below:
	NO
	ADDRESS
	RESPONSE
	VIEWED
	DISP'D

	02495
	18 Fernleigh Crescent
	N/O criteria
	
	online

	00405
	3 Heron Close
	N/O criteria
	
	online


910 Management of Open Spaces
The Perry Orchard was discussed. It was noted that 70% of them have been lost in the last 10 years.  Mary Nelson has been very involved in getting the orchard recognised and it was agreed that the parish council offer assistance.  Cllr Worsley will send an email.
Pocket Park

Cllr Whyborn had provided two revised plans, however neither were costed.  Discussions took place and a majority of members present voted in favour of the no seat plan (7 for, 1 against, 1 abstain).  It is likely that the Tesco money is no longer available, therefore a decision will need to be taken at the May meeting once cost is known.
Public Rights of Way (PRoW)
Evidence forms are being compiled and another 8 are needed.  All were encouraged to complete and email to Cllr Willcox.
911 Highways Report
Cllr Mason tabled his written report as follows.  
Communication
There have been problems when trying to contact Rob Vale.  This was recognised and has been addressed.   It was agreed that it is best to email Rob (but via the Chairman of the Highways Working Group rather than directly) on community matters (larger issues that the Parish Council would want to raise).  For general  issues such as pot holes, street lights, disabled parking bays, etc it would be best to email gcchighways@amey.co.uk.
Priority Pavements

· Kingscote Rd West at bend.

· Slip Road by green - Hatherley Rd (trip hazard)

· Caernarvon Rd (as a “major works” this will form part of feasibility study)

· Carmarthen Rd/Long Mynd Ave.  GCC to inspect and report back regarding feasibility, funding and timescale.
Priority Roads.

· Caernarvon Rd GCC to conduct feasibility study looking at removing/replacing speed cushions/bumps, resurfacing and providing a suitable structure to reduce speed by park.  Legal issues relating to speed bumps/cushions will also need to be considered.

· Slip roads at Hatherley Rd and Cold Pool Lane.  GCC to conduct “safety inspections”.  If repairs are needed cllr Simon Wheeler might be approached to see if he is prepared to use part of his Highways Local Monies.  Next year’s Highways Local Money has yet to be agreed.

· 3 x worn areas by Morrisons are scheduled to be resurfaced April/May 2018.

· Hatherley Rd by Paragon Laundry.  Following flooding and replacement of drain the ground needs to settle before resurfacing the road.  Area to be resurfaced April/May 2018.
Asda S106 Monies

GCC to confirm amount remaining and when it needs to be spent.  Possible use to introduce of 20 mph zone in Up Hatherley.  Results of CBC survey need to be produced and conveyed to GCC before this issue can be considered further.  To date UHPC has not expressed a view.  UHPC should discuss at its next meeting and respond to any consultation process by GCC.

Up Hatherley Way/The Poplars Junction

Highways Group expressed its concerns relating to the safety of the junction.  The issues relate to cars turning right into The Poplars cutting the corner and finding themselves facing on-coming traffic and drivers misjudging the speed of vehicles on Up Hatherley Way when turning right from The Poplars.  A possible solution would be a small island in the “bell” of The Poplars.  Improvements to the cycle path involving narrowing the “bell” are scheduled for February 2018.  These works may hamper the possibility of installing the island.  GCC will urgently review the design of the cycle path taking into consideration UHPC’s concerns.  At present there is no budget for the works UHPC are suggesting.  GCC to speak to Simon Wheeler to gain his thoughts on using Highways Local Monies to fund the works.
912 Finance 

· Accounts for Payment listed below were approved:
[image: image1.emf]Cheque No. £ Detail Payee

1141 42.00Tea Urn Hire refund S Bamford 

1142 30.00Carol sheets donation UHPCC 

1143 60.00Donation Salvation Army

Direct Payment £ Detail Payee

29-Dec 266.67Salary Dec K Oakey

29-Dec 125.00VH Management Dec c oakey 

12-Jan 19.80Window cleaning Hi lo

18-Jan 133.40Tax HMRC

18-Jan 60.00 VAS Westcotec

26-Jan 15.97Refund P Worsley

29-Jan 266.67Salary Jan K Oakey

29-Jan 125.00VH Management jan c oakey 

03-Feb 135.00VH Cleaning Mrs Reay

15-Feb 320.17Electrical Works, installing defib Booth & Bomford

15-Feb 59.76Electrical Works Booth & Bomford

15-Feb 25.00Legal fee refund re Art Club K Oakey

26-Feb 84.00Boiler Service day wellington

01-Mar 266.67Salary Feb K Oakey

01-Mar 125.00VH Management Feb C Oakey 

02-Mar 162.31Water Rates Water Plus (Severn trent)

02-Mar 199.49Charger and batteries VAS Groves batteries


· Precept
Following the last meeting, the Chairman confirmed that the Band D amount would remain the same, resulting in additional money for the parish council as a result of the new areas coming into the parish.
913 Recreation & Culture

The Gardens competition is is to be held again in a similar format to 2017.  There may be an issue with the future of the Parish Record due to the reprographics department being shut down.  Cllr Worsley is looking at alternatives and will report back.   Cllr mason suggested that we may be able to gain assistance from Media students at the University.  Cllr Worsley reported that six invoices from record adverts remain outstanding.
914 Crime and Community Safety Update
Cllt Young presented his report as follows:
· Neighbourhood Watch

Cllr Young reported that he and Richard met with Simon Bailey from Neighbourhood Watch on 27 February to finalise the Newsletter and Questionnaire. This now contains personalised comments from the Police & Crime Commissioner and the Assistant Chief Constable and includes both the Neighbourhood Watch Logo and The Gloucestershire Police Logo.  It was agreed that the Clerk will get the Newsletter &Questionnaire to print urgently, using Color Co.  There were discussions around the use of an envelop to deliver, however it was agreed that this wouldn’t be necessary.  

It is hoped that delivery can take place over the next two weeks prior to the meeting, and the Clerk will get some quotes from delivery companies.  It will also be placed on the website, and possibly twitter.

The format for the meeting will be as follows with refreshments being served.  The Clerk will get the tea urns on at least one hour before the meeting: 

· Short introduction – Cllr Bamford as Chair of Up Hatherley Parish Council

· Overview of neighbourhood watch including some stats for Up Hatherley – Bob Lloyd and/or or Simon Bailey as Neighbourhood Watch Officers for Gloucestershire

· An Up Hatherley NW Coordinators story – Simon Bailey is arranging this.

· Questions & Answer session
Simon is arranging for a local police Presence as the PCSO’s are not available.

· Crime & Statistics 

Simon Ellson who has been our Local Sergeant for some years has now transferred to another role. The new Local Sergeant is  Christopher Joel.   Cllr Young has emailed him and requested a meeting, but no response to date. The PCSO’s remain unchanged.
Anti-social behaviour continues to be the largest area of crime in the Parish.  The Chairman informed the meeting that we had received contact from the website about a problem with anti social behaviour at the bus shelter in Greatfield Lane.  Cllr Young will follow up with the PCSO.

Crime stats are shown below for 2017 and January 2018 and by year 2014-2017:

[image: image2.emf]Crime type by Month 2017

Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Total

Anti-social behaviour

15 15 11 9 15 12 21 12 14 11 7 11 153 42.15%

Bicycle theft

1 0 0 1 2 0 0 2 1 1 0 0 8 2.20%

Burglary

3 3 0 4 2 2 2 3 3 3 1 3 29 7.99%

Criminal damage and arson

2 2 4 1 1 2 3 0 1 1 2 1 20 5.51%

Drugs

0 2 0 1 0 0 0 0 1 0 1 5 1.38%

Other crime

0 0 3 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 2 6 1.65%

Other theft

4 1 0 0 1 1 7 4 5 6 3 3 35 9.64%

Possession of weapons

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0.00%

Public order

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 1 1 0 3 0.83%

Robbery

0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 1 0.28%

Shoplifting

0 0 0 0 5 1 1 0 0 2 0 0 9 2.48%

Theft from the person

0 0 0 1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 1 0.28%

Vehicle crime

1 13 9 8 3 1 3 1 6 6 6 4 61 16.80%

Violence and sexual offences

1 1 8 3 0 3 4 1 2 3 3 3 32 8.82%

TOTALS Up Hatherley

27 37 35 28 30 22 42 24 32 35 23 28 363 100.00%

TOTALS for Benhall 87 99 78 114 101 74 57 54 70 71 46 75 553

Crime type for January 2018

Up Hatherley Benhall Cheltenham Town Totals % Up Hatherley % Benhall

Anti-social behaviour

8 14 129 151 5.30% 9.27%

Bicycle theft

1 0 4 5 20.00% 0.00%

Burglary

5 11 2 18 27.78% 61.11%

Criminal damage and arson

1 9 25 35 2.86% 25.71%

Drugs

0 0 2 2 0.00% 0.00%

Other crime

0 1 3 4 0.00% 25.00%

Other theft

5 1 16 22 22.73% 4.55%

Possession of weapons

0 0 1 1 0.00% 0.00%

Public order

0 1 7 8 0.00% 12.50%

Robbery

0 0 5 5 0.00% 0.00%

Shoplifting

2 4 48 54 3.70% 7.41%

Theft from the person

0 0 9 9 0.00% 0.00%

Vehicle crime

1 2 7 10 10.00% 20.00%

Violence and sexual offences

2 10 48 60 3.33% 16.67%

TOTALS 

25 53 306 384 6.51% 13.80%

2017 2016 2015 2014

Crime type Total % Total % Total % Total %

Anti-social behaviour 153 44% 143 44% 131 41% 128 51%

Bicycle theft 8 3% 10 3% 4 1% 2 1%

Burglary 29 7% 24 7% 49 15% 28 11%

Criminal damage and arson 20 7% 22 7% 23 7% 25 10%

Drugs 5 1% 3 1% 1 0% 3 1%

Other crime 6 0% 0 0% 0 0% 2 1%

Other theft 35 11% 35 11% 34 11% 27 11%

Possession of weapons 0 0% 0 0% 1 0% 0 0%

Public order 3 1% 3 1% 4 1% 1 0%

Robbery 1 0% 0 0% 0 0% 1 0%

Shoplifting 9 7% 23 7% 10 3% 12 5%

Theft from the person 1 1% 3 1% 3 1% 0 0%

Vehicle crime 61 11% 36 11% 30 9% 12 5%

Violence and sexual offences 32 7% 21 7% 32 10% 12 5%

TOTALS 363 100% 323 100% 322 100% 253 100%



915 Village Hall

Nothing to report. 
916 Social & Community
Website

Cllr Johnes reported that the website has been down due to problems with the domain name, and we now need to use www. before the address, so the Neighbourhood Watch leaflet will be updated to show this.

It was suggested that we link up  with Next Door as well, Cllr Johnes will liaise with Cllr Whyborn.
Defibrillator Training
The defibrillator training has now taken place, and the device will be registered with the emergency services next week.  Due to the success of the training an additional event is planned, and a parishioner offered to run the session as he had previous experience as a trainer.  Cllr S. Bamford will liaise with him to sort, and the clerk will provide dates when the hall might be available.
The Chairman asked if anyone could attend the Chartered Parish Meeting on 8th March as he is unable to attend.
917 Next Meeting
The next meeting will be the Annual Parish Meeting on 10th April, with the next parish council meeting on 8th May 2018.

……………………………………………………..  8 May 2018
Chairman
19

8th May 2018

